
CRAIGALMOND DISTRICT SCOUT COUNCIL ANNUAL REVIEW 
213:21:13 PM15  213:21:13 PM16 Issue 1  

1 

 

 

   

CRAIGALMOND 
District Scout 

Council 
Annual Review 

2015 - 2016 

Issue Date 
 

     

FUN FOR EVERYONE! 
  

 BE PREPARED 



CRAIGALMOND DISTRICT SCOUT COUNCIL ANNUAL REVIEW 
213:21:13 PM15  213:21:13 PM16 Issue 1  

1 

Chairman’s Report 

2015 – 16 has been an exciting and 
rewarding year for our district. We have a 
new DC, Mark Hesketh who has been 
working hard to ensure that all district 
level posts are filled. The Regional 
Commissioner, Our thanks go to Isabel 
McNab who provided excellent help and 
guidance to the district whilst we were 
identifying Mark as the replacement for 
Aileen as DC. 

Similarly the DDCs Graeme Robertson 
and Martin Elliot have been pulling 
together the programme and 
development sides of the district. The 
district Scout camping competition is now 
well and truly re-established. Martin is 
pulling together an innovative 
programme to bring Scouting into areas 
such as Pilton and Muirhouse. Once 
launched I am sure that he will be looking 
for volunteers to ensure success of the 
project. 

We had a hugely successful district Cub 
camp celebrating the centenary of Cub 
Scouts in May. My thanks go to ADC 
Cubs and his organising team. 

The SASUs have been helping out at 
various events / groups throughout the 
year. The SASU were involved in the 
Cubs trip to the Museum of Flight, the 
district camping and Cub football 
competitions and the adult training 
weekend amongst others. 

The District Exec now focuses on 
governance and strategy rather than day 
to day issues. They organised the 
successful seminar on the roles and 
responsibilities of group executive 
committees. The Appointments 
Committee chaired by Aileen Thomson is 
proving to be extremely effective in 
ensuring that we have both the right 
adults in Scouting and ensuring that 
potential leaders really understand the 
commitment required. Special thanks 
must go to John Lyall who has performed 
a sterling job battling with Compass to 
ensure that our records are consistent. 

My job would be impossible without such 
an able uniformed and non-uniformed 
team that willingly take on all tasks. Many 
thanks to all adults involved in our 
fantastic district for without them our 
young people would not have the 
opportunity to experience so many 
diverse programmes that help form their 
character and build their confidence and 
prepare them for adulthood. 

Russell Shoulder, Chair. 

District Commissioner’s 
Report 

Having taken over in November 2015 I 
have really enjoyed getting back to “front-
line” Scouting and working with the 

District’s Leaders and Young People.  It 
was easy for me to inherit a fantastic 
District and much credit must go to the 
previous DCs and to Isabel who stood in 
as caretaker prior to my appointment.  

Over the last 6 months we have 
strengthened the District team with 
appointments in many key areas and for 
the first time have District support for all 
sections – SASU (Diane / Robert), 
Network (Lisa), Explorers (David / 
Martin), Scouts (Mark), Cubs 
(Iain/Ian/Kath) and Beavers (Sue/Fiona).  
At the Group level and recognising that 
the Groups are the power house of 
Scouting, we have added to our GSL 
team but still have a couple of vacancies.  
The District Exec under the leadership of 
Russell has been a great support to me 
and in particular their work supporting 
Groups and their Trustees with training 
and advice.  Particular thanks should go 
to Michael who is stepping down as 
Treasurer after many years support and 
for not leaving a note saying “there’s no 
money left…..”. Given the size of the 
District and the world of admin we all 
seem to live in today, I could not be doing 
this job without the support of the GSLs 
DDCs (Graeme / Martin), ADC (AT) 
(Brian) and the Adults Appointment 
Committee (Aileen and team) – to all the 
above well done and a huge thanks for 
your efforts and support. 

Census numbers were encouraging with 
positive increases both in young people 
and leaders but we all recognise the 
challenge of adult recruitment and getting 
young people involved in Scouting and 
off the waiting lists. 

The major change to take place this year 
has been the introduction of Compass. 
Long awaited and much discussed it’s 
finally up and working.  In particular I 
must thank John Lyall our Appointments 
Secretary for being a “Super User” and 
working across the District, Region and 
HQ to get all the data for appointments, 
training and permits loaded up.  From my 
personal experience I am finding it very 
useful and (for someone with limited IT 
skills) surprisingly robust. 

It has been encouraging to see and take 
part in a number of District lead events 
such as the 100th Cub birthday camp at 
Bonaly and the Scouts camping 
competition at Borthwick and I am looking 
forward to the Cubs football and Beavers 
Fun Day.  As we move forward we plan 
to have additional events to promote fun 
activities and interaction between all the 
Groups in the District. 

One of the best aspects of my role is the 
presentation of awards.  It’s a reflection 
of the hard work across the District the 
tremendous number of Chief Scout’s and 
Queen’s Scout awards I have had the 
pleasure to present since starting.  To all 

those who obtained awards, well done 
and onwards to the next!  Not forgetting 
the leaders, with many earning long 
service and other recognition awards.  
The number of Wood Badges being 
presented is encouraging and reflects the 
increased focus on training and training 
support.  Compass will help in pushing 
this forward. 

Looking forward, we can expect for 
2016/17 new initiates and opportunities.  
In particular we are reviewing the District 
Explorer provision and operation, there 
will be revamps of both the Explorer 
Young Leaders’ scheme and the 
Network, and we are planning to kick off 
a development project in the Pilton area 
to make Scouting more accessible. 

The District is strong.  With 15 Groups, 
1500 young people and 300 adult 
supporters, we must be doing something 
right. Keep up the great work and thanks 
for your efforts and time to deliver the 
very best Scouting. 

Mark Hesketh, DC. 

Treasurer’s Report  

The accounts for the year to 31st March 
2016 are attached to this report 
(Appendix 1). 

The level of spending has fallen in this 
period largely due to the District only 
receiving one request for financial 
assistance for explorer Scouts attending 
an international event.  The previous year 
we had five request and £1,500 spend. 

The new system of calculating capitation 
purely on youth numbers rather than per 
head (adults and youth) and increasing 
the District Levy slightly has with above 
resulted in a healthy surplus of £1,679 
and total funds held of £7,342. 

District events are always calculated to 
breakeven and although a spend of 
£2,048 exceeds the receipts by £866 this 
was solely due to a timing issue of groups 
slow paying for an event in February.  
Since the official year end of 31st March 
2016 (i.e. current financial year) over 
£900 has been received so in effect 
balancing this item. 

The last item on the receipts column for 
“Closed unit” was the bank balance held 
by an Explorer Scout Special Needs unit 
that has not operated for a few years.  
The District Executive has pledged that if 
that unit or a similar unit within the 
Craigalmond is required they would have 
this level of funding guaranteed to start 
with. 

Lastly, I would like to thank all the Group 
Scout leaders/treasurers who kept to the 
tight timetable to deliver capitation fees to 
me on time and yet again helped the 
District to achieve the Scottish 
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Headquarters rebate.  The rebate will be 
distributed very shortly. 

Michael Cockburn, Treasurer. 

Development Report 
 

When the new District leadership team 
took over in 2015, one of the key areas 
which they wanted to look at was 
development, reviewing the district’s 
existing development plan and identifying 
key areas for growth  

As part of this work two areas of the 
district were identified in which there was 
currently little Scouting provision. These 
areas are also parts of Edinburgh in 
which it has been identified that young 
people are particularly at risk of 
becoming involved in crime and anti-
social behaviour.  

As a result of this early analysis, it was 
decided to investigate the possibility of a 
development project, initially within one 
of these areas, with an aim to both 
increase opportunities for young people 
through greater Scouting provision within 
the identified areas and work with the 
local communities to use Scouting as a 
way to improve community safety and, 
through the provision of positive and 
stimulating experiences reduce 
opportunities for low-level criminal 
activity. 

As part of my role as Deputy DC, I was 
tasked with investigating the feasibility of 
the project. The area identified was the 
Greater Pilton area, which sits in a large 
area of the district circled by the 87th, 
122nd, 23rd and 30th groups but with no 
Scouting provision within the area itself. 
As part of my initial research I spoke to 
existing community groups and the 
relevant Council teams in the community 
and looked to see whether Scouting 
provision would fit into the existing 
provision in the area. The conversations 
I had implied that there was definitely a 
need, particularly with budget cuts 
limiting what existing providers could 
deliver.  

I have also been working with colleagues 
within Scouting to look at how 
development is done elsewhere, and in 
particular I have been working with the 
Scouting Development Grants Board to 
investigate whether our proposed project 
is something which they would consider 
funding. The initial response from them 
has been very positive and I am currently 
working on an application to them for 
funding towards this project.  

As a leadership team, we have decided 
that there is a need here which Scouting 
can help to meet, so are progressing with 
the development project in Greater 
Pilton, which we hope in the longer term 

to roll out to other areas of the district. We 
have identified a partner organisation 
within the community, which we will work 
with to build a Scouting presence and 
whose local knowledge will be 
invaluable. We will be working with them 
to put together a more detailed plan for 
the project and hope to be able to 
communicate more to you in the near 
future.  

Martin Elliot, DDC Development. 

 

1st (Kirkliston) 

This year has seen a remarkable move in 
the aspirations of the Group to secure a 
new Hall for Scouting activities in the 
village. I am pleased to report that we 
have secured the lease option on the 
preferred piece of Land off Manse Road, 
a central location in the village. There are 
several work streams in play to secure 
funding to build on this space now and 
progress will be shared as we go through 
2016. Not least in these efforts is a team 
of volunteers who will be abseiling form 
the Forth Bridge in June. 

We have has 2 visit from overseas 
Scouts, using the hut to sleepover before 
flying back home, one from Belgium and 
one from Germany. 

This year has seen remarkable activities 
across all sections; we have 6 new 
Uniformed Adults this year, and at the 
AGM on 15 May had 3 new Exec 
members, including a new Chair. We 
have seen 5 leaders complete their 
training, attaining the Wood Badge, with 
all other leaders on track to follow suit. 

 

 

There are around 60 Young people 
directly engaged in regular activities 
across Beavers, Cubs and Scouts and for 
the first time we have an Explorer (Young 
Leader), hopefully the first of many. 
Another first for the Group in some time 
are two girl Cubs. This follows on from 
the near 50 50 split of boys and girls in 
Scouts. We continue to operate a fully 
inclusive policy for Young People of all 
abilities and background. 

One continuing challenge we are taking 
head on now is that of our rather large 

waiting list. We plan to start a second 
Beaver Colony after the summer 
holidays, at the same time we are actively 
looking at how we start a second Cub 
pack, If we are successful in achieving 
this, which I am confident we can, then 
we can accommodate all young people of 
Beaver age and above and will take our 
young people numbers to close to 100 by 
the end of the year.  

 

Badges and awards continue to flow, with 
Bronze and Silver awards presented this 
year, we are working toward the first gold 
awards in Scouts for some years to catch 
up. 

There have been lots of activities, 
Cooking Competition (Best Desert), Gala 
Float (Another Rosette) camping, hikes, 
cycles, activity weekends, cinema, 
Museum of flight and fund raising for 
worthy causes outside of Scouting 
making sure there is an active, inclusive 
and balanced program for Young People. 
In 2016 all young people have had the 
opportunity to camp which saw at least 
half of them do so over 2 weekends at 
Fordell Firs.  

  

 Kenny Scott, GSL 1st  

10th Corstorphine 

It’s been a busy year at the 10th! 

Our Beavers have been looking at all 
things environmental, taking part in lots of 
sporting activities and doing lots of crafts.  
They have been gaining their cyclist 
badge, safety badge, experiment badge 
and various nights away badges over the 
course of the year.  They have also been 
working towards the Beaver Scottish 
challenge badge which I believe was 
completed in April and no less than 15 
Bronze Chief Scout Awards have been 
given.  All this along with trips to the park, 
Bonaly, the Dower House, the Church 
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and Time Twisters it’s amazing they 
managed to fit it all in! 

The Cubs have been cooking, tracking, 
sewing and honing their Cub skills.  We 
had a very successful parent and Cub 
camp at Avondyke which I believe has 
now closed which is a shame as it is a 
really good site albeit a wee bit further 
away (Stonehaven).  They have been 
working on their photographers badge, 
navigator stage 1 badge  first aid level 3 
badge, scientist badge and air activity 
badges to name but a few.  One pack 
attended the Centelebration camp and 
between the two packs visits to 
Edinburgh Central Mosque, Glasgow 
Science Centre, the fire station and to 
Tesco for Farm to Fork were enjoyed. 

 

The Scout section have been equally as 
busy!  They have had a summer camp at 
Auchengillan where they enjoyed 
activities such as abseiling, mountain 
biking and raft building.  A weekend camp 
was held in Leven, Fife where long walks 
both on the beach and through the forest 
were a huge hit.  A survival camp in April 
included hiking with full kit, sleeping in 
bivvies and skinning animals for dinner!  
They have also enjoyed many nights 
making the most of our local woods up 
Corstorphine Hill, cooking, camping at 
Bonaly, hiking, competing in games, 
celebrating Burns Night, gaining their 
craft badge and brushing up on all their 
Scouting skills. 

 

We continue to have an excellent working 
relationship with the Douglas Brown 
Explorers who continue to go from 
strength to strength and can always be 
called upon for joint activities, help with 
running events and help with fundraising 
- we are very lucky to have them on 
board!  

We have an amazing group of leaders at 
the 10th and their enthusiasm mixed with 

the enthusiasm of our youth members is 
just a pleasure to work with! 

 Gillian Grant, GSL 10th  

 

16th East Craigs 

The East Craigs Scout group meet on 
Monday evenings in the Church Centre in 
Bughtlin, East Craigs.  Number have 
grown steadily from the 24 young people 
we had reported on the 2012 census to 
the 63 we reported on the 2016 census.  
We now operate with a waiting list for 
Beavers and Cubs. 

 

In August each year we have a group 
camp, Cubs and Scouts camping over 
the weekend are joined by an all day visit 
on the Saturday from the Beavers.  In 
August 2015 our group camp was to 
Wemyss Firs which is owned by 
Kirkcaldy Scouts. The highlight of the 
Saturday was the youngsters throwing 
cereal at the YL’s who had shaving foam 
on their faces. 

 

Another highlight was the octopus spider 
dogs. 

 

During the session the Beavers have 
been working their way through many 
badges and awards.  We try as much as 
possible to meet outside the hall in the 
autumn and spring terms, with Cammo 
Estate being a popular place for 
meetings. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cubs have attended many camps, 
including Hallowe’en 2015 camp, Tepee 
camping at Bonaly, Deep Sea World 
sleepover and our Spy themed camp at 
The Craigs Campsite in West Lothian.  In 
between busy meetings in hall we 
managed to fit in a visit to the Fire Station 
at Sighthill and Halfords at Hermiston 
Gait for cycling badge help. 

Our Scouts have shared campsites 
location with the Cubs for some joint 
camps and have camps booked for this 
coming summer to Crook of Devon, 
Lochearnhead and East Wemyss.  We 
have a young Scout troop so have taken 
the opportunity to go back to camping 

basics and you will frequently see tents 
being pitched on the grass at the side of 
the church centre. 

 

 

 

Earlier in this session we held a cake 
competiton where the Beavers 
challenged the leaders to make cakes – 
the theme was Rainbows & Unicorns.  
Parents were invited for a cup of tea and, 
after judging, a slice of cake – funds 
raised were donated to BBC Children in 
Need.  

 

We also had our annual world famous 
Haggis Drive in January, participated in 
the Craigsbank Youth Church service in 
November were represented by young 
people and leaders in the Edinburgh 
Gang Show and walked for JOTT 
(Jamboree on the Trail) 2016. 

 Caroline Bald, GSL 16th  

 

21st South Queensferry 

This has been another successful year 
for the Group with increased numbers of 
young people, there are now some 130 
members in total.  Overall, membership 
of the group is up with record numbers in 
Beaver, Cub and Scout Sections 
although the leaders team will require to 
increase to continue to provide a high 
quality programme.  

 

 

All sections undertook a rich variety of 
activities, notably an International camp 
to Kandersteg in Switzerland in the 
summer for 18 Scouts, Explorers and 
Leaders. We also had another successful 
Group camp at Fordell Firs for all 
sections. Both Cub Scout packs are 
celebrating the centenary in 2016 with an 
enhanced programme of exciting 
activities, supported by the group. Not 
forgetting our two Beaver colonies who 
are also celebrating the sections 30th 
birthday locally.  I would like to thank all 
our leaders for the tireless effort they put 
in to make Scouting a great experience 
for everyone.  
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Section support and achievements 

Over the period, we have designed and 
implemented a new group development 
plan, and are beginning to see the fruits 
of those labours now. With the groups 
finances on a sound footing, section are 
able to replace Scouting equipment, to 
increase the scope of outdoor activities in 
the UK and abroad.  

Leaders continue to be successful with 
training to deliver good quality, safe 
Scouting so that they and our young 
people gain loads of valuable 
experiences and special memories.  A 
record number of our Leaders have 
completed the training this year and 
achieved Wood badges as a result, with 
the majority of leaders now qualified.   A 
number of new leaders have started the 
modules.  

 After a lengthy transition, the refreshed 
badge programme for young people is 
now well embedded and the numbers of 
Chief Scouts awards are again on the 
rise.  

Also congratulations to Zoe Harrower 
who has gained the Queen’s Scout 
Award since joining as a leader in the 
Wednesday Cub Pack. 

Volunteering  

With some changes to the leaders team 
during the year, the group is now actively 
seeking to recruit leaders for all the 
sections.  Thanks are due to many 
parents who have stepped up and are 
involved in parent rotas and we hope to 
show them how rewarding being a 
volunteer can be and “convert” a few into 
leaders.   

 David Brown, GSL 21st  

23rd Blackhall 

The Group has undergone a significant 
amount of adjustment over the last 12 
months as it tries to regain a stable 
operation after significant leader, 
sectional and organisational changes. 
For those Leaders that moved on I would 
like to thank them for all their work and 
support of the Group over many years. 
To the Leaders and parents who stepped 
up and plugged the gaps to keep things 
moving along you have done brilliantly. 
Adult Leadership numbers remain the 
biggest challenge in the younger sections 
and for the Group and we are always 
needing more. 

The two Beavers colonies, two Cub 
packs and the Scout troop have 
continued to provide Scouting for over 
180 young people and the waiting lists in 
all sections continue to bulge. Martin the 
GSL is helping out the District at another 
Group and with Explorers as the DESA 
for the next 12 months so the AGSLs 
along with some District support have 
been managing the Group. 

This year we have seen girls join the 
Group in Beavers and Cubs for the first 
time and we hope that their numbers will 
grow and also be part of the Scout 
section as we move forward. In January 
we realigned the Scout section and 
District Explorer age requirements and 
put in place a transitional plan to ensure 
no young people were affected. Looking 
forward we are planning to introduce the 
OSM database to the Group to simplify 
administration for the leaders and to 
allow parents access to their child’s 
records, progress through the award 
system and programme/event 
information. We are also looking at ways 
to improve the connections with other 
Groups in the District, Church and wider 
Blackhall community. 

The Group Executive is up and running 
and getting up to speed on the new 
requirements for trustees and the 
Charities Regulator. Stuart the Treasurer 
has unfortunately stepped down and we 
are looking for a replacement. Thanks go 
to Stuart for his work and support.  

The sections across the Group have 
organised a number of activities and 
camps including:- 

1. Visits to Canty Bay for Beavers 

and Cubs – the life boat stop off 

being a highlight on one visit 

2. Scouts Summer 2015 two week 

camp 

3. Scouts May’16 weekend camp 

at Lochearnhead Station 

4. Cubs 100th Birthday Camp at 

Bonaly 

5. Cub District football competition 

I would like to take the opportunity to 
thank the leaders for their continued hard 
work and support. 

 

 Mark Hesketh acting GSL, 23rd 

26th Craigsbank 

The 26th Group has had a successful 
session 2015/2016 with our numbers 
remaining around the 45 – 50 mark 
throughout the year. All Sections have 

got into the new programme with both 
Beavers and Cubs Sections awarding 
Chief Scout Awards.  What impresses the 
Section Leaders the most is the 
commitment many of the younger 
members put in to obtain these awards 
which have become more time 
consuming to do and cannot be achieved 
without considerable work being done 
out with the Section meetings. 

The Beavers have only been able to run 
with the support of parents on a rota 
basis as we only have one Beaver 
Leader a situation which we keep trying 
to solve. This has curtailed some of their 
outdoor activities this year but the 
Beavers have gone on a walk, took part 
in the District visit to the Museum of Flight 
and are looking forward to the District 
event at Bonaly in September. Whilst in 
the hall they have had a lot of interesting 
meetings including a First Aid evening 
with a St Andrew’s Ambulance Instructor 
during which all the Beavers gained their 
stage 1 First Aid Badge, learning how to 
care for their uniform and finding out 
about many interesting topics including 
facts about other countries, dangers in 
the home and creative activities. Our 
thanks go to District, Corstorphine Active 
Support and members of the Craigsbank 
Church who have helped out with 
Beavers during the last year. 

The Cubs have had a very hectic year 
with an indoor camp to Crainlarich which 
included a walk along part of the West 
Highland Way, sleepover at Deep Sea 
World, visit to the International Climbing 
Arena at Ratho, several hikes, sports 
relief fundraising event and visit to Tesco 
Corstorphine to do the Farm to Fork 
programme. 

The Scouts despite low numbers in the 
Troop have had a varied programme 
including a camp at Bonaly, canoeing at 
Longcraig, Backwoodsman cooking at 
Bonaly, orienteering, athletics badge, 
camp with a troop from Ayrshire to Arran 
and Swimming. 

The Group as a whole took part in 
Operation Christmas Child Shoebox 
appeal organising it for all members of 
the youth organisations and members of 
Craigsbank and East Craigs. Scouting 
was well represented at the Craigsbank 
Youth Service in November. Group 
activities taking place during the year 
included Bowling Party at World of 
Bowling, an activity which we find is very 
suitable for all ages from the youngest 
Beaver to the oldest Leader, Group 
Barbecue & Awards Night at Almondell. 
Our main fundraising event was a bag 
pack which again involved all Section 
members and their parents, this was well 
supported and raised the sum of £576. 

 Susan Ross, GSL 26th  
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30th Davidsons Mains 

What a busy year we have had at the 
30th! There are now more young people 
and leaders enjoying Scouting in 
Davidson’s Mains than ever before. A few 
key achievements for the year include: - 

 a second Cub Pack was 
established to meet the demand 
from our two Beaver Colonies; 

 all sections are now using 
Online Scout Manager to record 
all their data; 

 successful recruitment drive 
with new leaders being 
recruited in all sections; and 

 large number and variety of 
activities and experiences being 
offered to our young people. 

 

Beavers continues to be incredibly busy, 
with both Colonies running at full capacity 
(20 Beavers per Colony). We have been 
fortunate to have a dedicated team of 
leaders, many of whom are parents of 
current Beavers. We, unfortunately, 
continue to have a large waiting list, 
which we are unable to clear; as there is 
such a high demand. Over the past year, 
the Beavers have been working towards 
various Activity and Challenge badges. A 
few key highlights include a talk from the 
RNLI followed by a hike to Cramond 
Island; building and launching water 
rockets; a trip to the portrait gallery; a 
night of den-building and an evening at 
the Royal Observatory to complete the 
Space Activity badge. The Beavers are 
also looking forward to staying over for 
one night on Saturday 11 June at our 
Group Camp at Canty Bay! 

The Cub section has grown substantially 
over the past year in terms of young 
people, young leaders and adult leaders. 
While both Cubs Packs meet on separate 
nights, the programme is jointly planned 
and there are often joint evenings for both 
Packs to come together.  The Cubs have 
been focusing on the Challenge Badges 
this year, including: Our Adventure 
Challenge, Our World Challenge, Our 
Skills Challenge and Our Teamwork 
Challenge! As well as completing the vast 
number of requirements to achieve each 
of these badges, the Cubs have also 
completed various Activity badges 
including the Artist Activity badge and Air 
Activities Staged badge. The real 
highlights, however, have been the 
overnight stay at Deep Sea World and 
the excellent Cubs 100 ‘Centelebration’ 
Camp with Cubs from across the District. 
What a busy, exciting and fun year it has 
been for our Cubs!  

The Scout section’s numbers have 
remained healthy in the past year, with 
fewer young people leaving when they 

reach high school age. We are conscious 
that we will need to open a second Scout 
Troop at some point in the next year or so 
to cope with the volume of young people 
moving up through the sections. The 
Scouts have also been busy completing 
various badges this year. Badges 
included the Personal, Skills and 
Teamwork Challenges badges, as well 
as a number of Activity badges. The 
Scouts helped to run a very successful 
coffee morning which raised a significant 
amount for funds as part of new the 
Fundraising Activity badge. Scouts also 
had a fantastic weekend 4-day camp at 
Lochgoilhead National Activity Centre 
taking part in adventurous activities both 
on land and on the water. One of our 
Scout Patrols also won the District 
Camping Competition! The successful 
team all look forward to competing 
against Scouts from around Scotland in 
the Zonal Qualifiers on 17-19 June. The 
Scouts are also looking forward to going 
hiking in August 2016 as part of the 
Expedition Challenge, and away to the 
Gleniffer Challenge Camp at the 
beginning of October 2016. 

Dylan Lynch, GSL 30th  

71st St Anne’s Church 

The 71st have had a fantastic year with 
lots of exciting activities in the hall, out 
and about, and at camp. 

The Beavers and Cubs have both worked 
on science activities for their Experiment 
and Scientist badges. All the sections 
have been learning about life and 
Scouting and challenges around the 
world for their International and Global 
Issues badges. We’ve also had a visit 
from PC Sam from our local police 
station, completed lots of creative 
challenges, and played loads of fun 
games. 

 

Beavers, Cubs and Scouts have all been 
away on camps. Last summer the 
Beavers and Scouts camped at Bonaly 
and are going back next month to stay in 
the tepees. At Christmas time the Scouts 
had a sleepover and visited Dynamic 
Earth for the morning, followed by a meal 
at Pizza Hut. A patrol of our Scouts went 
along to the District Camping 
Competition where they learned a lot in 

preparation for next year. Our PL Kirsty 
also came runner up for most promising 
Patrol Leader, so we have big hopes for 
the future! Our most recent camp was 
also a district event, celebrating the Cubs 
100 Birthday at the Centelebration in 
April. 

Just last week we took all three sections 
hiking around the River Almond and 
Cramond Island doing orienteering, and 
scavenger hunts. We finished up the 
walks with enrolments, welcoming 13 
new members to the group. 

 Katie Goudie GSL 71st  

82nd Cramond 

The 82nd Group continues to thrive with 
over 200 youngsters on the books, 
spread across 2 Beaver Colonies, 2 Cub 
Packs, Scouts, Sea Scouts and 
Explorers, with increasing female 
representation in every section. These 
sections are supported by in excess of 30 
talented, enthusiastic and committed 
leaders who give generously of their time 
weekly, through training and at camps. 

Beavers 

Both colonies enjoyed a diverse 
programme over the year, with highlights 
including visits to the Royal Observatory 
and Krispy Kreme donuts, learning Judo 
and Ninja skills, participating in nature 
trails and night hikes, pioneering and 
camp fires, to name but a few. 
Achievements included My World, My 
Skills and Outdoors Challenge badges, 
and Space, International and Camp Craft 
Activity badges. A total of 7 Bronze Chief 
Scout Awards will be presented at our 
AGM in June. 
Finally, there is much excitement for the 
forthcoming Beaver Sleepover at Fordell 
Firs in June, though I don’t think there will 
be very much ‘sleep’ had.  This should 
provide a fitting finale to a great year.  
 
Cubs 

The Cub Packs have had tremendously 
varied and exciting programmes this 
year, with highlights including visits to 
Cramond Island for a BBQ, to the Risk 
Factory and the mosque, plus an 
astrology evening designing their own 
rocket ships, hilarious balloon modelling, 
Halloween parties, pioneering and camp 
fires. Particularly noteworthy was their 
fancy dress sponsored walk which raised 
£430 for Sport Relief. As the current 
District Cub football champions, the 
Friday Cubs are looking forward to 
defending their title next month! 

This year saw the Cubs under canvas 
twice, with over 40 attending our Group 
Cub Camp in September at Fordell Firs, 
then 44 thoroughly enjoying the fantastic 
100th Anniversary camp at Bonally – a 
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huge thanks to everyone involved from 
the Group and District who made this a 
truly memorable experience. 

Great fun was had tackling the new 
challenge badges and the new Disability 
Awareness Activity badge, and a total of 
12 Cubs received their Silver Chief Scout 
Awards. 

 

Scouts 

We have truly thriving Scout and Sea 
Scout Troops who have had an extremely 
busy year focused on an international 
summer camp to Bavaria. Fundraising 
activities have included an Oktoberfest 
evening, a New Year ‘Loony Dook’, bag 
packs and a plant sale, with a River 
Almond Duck race in June still to come; 
plus excellent individual efforts by 
Scouts e.g. bag piping at rugby games.   
Other highlights included our Easter 
Camp at Megganie Outdoor Centre with 
22 Scouts – a great camp with “I’m a 
Scout, get me out of here” theme – 
amazing to see such fun without gadgets.  
It has also been an outstanding year for 
awards: 8 Gold Chief Scout Awards, 
Wood badge to ASL Hector Black, 
though the highlight must surely be the 
presentation by our new DC Mark 
Hesketh of Queens Scout Awards to 
Lewis Kennedy and Mark Lowther – well 
done for all these achievements.  
 
Sea Scouts  

Sea Scouts continues to go from strength 
to strength supported by a group of highly 
skilled and committed leaders and parent 
helpers. Sailing is provided across all 
levels, with RYA Stage 1, 2 and 3 
achieved by several.  Also windsurfing 
and kayaking sessions, plus power 
boating taster sessions for 30+ sea 
Scouts. Group represented Longcraig 
and Cramond Boat Club in the RYA 
Honda Youth RIB Championship Scottish 
heats, with Fergus achieving 2nd in older 
age group.  All the hard work by leaders 
and youngster culminated in becoming 
the Scottish Sea Scout Regatta 
champions for the third year in a row. 

 

The Scouts also helped run a taster 
sailing session with Cramond Boat club 
Sailability for Leonard Cheshire, whilst 
fundraising allowed a donation of £200 to 
the RNLI with a presentation at their 
South Queensferry base. 

Graham Cullen, GSL 82nd  

87th Granton 

The Beavers had a hat-trick of great 

weather for their Woodland Eye Spy walk 
on Corstorphine Hill, Granton Harbour 
boat trips and our annual picnic to North 
Berwick. They also had a very successful 
Sponsored Handyman event where each 
Beaver managed to do 10 DIY skills in 1 
hour (tiling, painting, drilling, sawing, etc). 
Other programmes have included 
Inventors, Beavers from other countries 
and Explorers 

Cubs started the 2015/16 year with a 

weekend camp at Bonaly on the theme of 
Native Americans. Activities included 
archery, Mohawk Walk and making totem 
poles. Our pack were really excited to 
have won the competition to design the 
District Cub Centenary badge.  

The Troop held their annual summer 

camp on 'Sandy Island' at Loch Tay – 
another winner despite the weather, with 
16 Scouts earning their Outdoor and 
Adventure Challenge badges. It's been a 
busy year with the program, teaching 
skills such as: firelighting; map reading; 
compass work; safety on the hills; first 
aid; and backwoods cooking. 

 

 
Activities wise, we have been: Canoeing 
on the canal; making survival bands from 
paracord, we had our own version of 'The 
Cube' at the hut, played wide games at 

Silverknowes, the High Ropes course at 
Bonaly, and had a hike in The Pentlands 
with 15 Scouts gaining their Hike stage 1, 
Navigator stage 3 and Emergency Aid 
stage 3 activity badges in the process!! 
Troop nights inside the hut have 
consisted of: a Halloween night, a Burns 
Supper and Pancake night. We also had 
a change to our Christmas event, and 
instead of going for a night hike, we had 
a 3-course meal at Mackenzies 
Restaurant in D-Mains where one of our 
former PLs is now head chef! 

Chas MacIntosh, Leader 87th 

88th Carricknowe 

We have had a very active Scouting year 
which saw Scouts and Explorers off on 
their intentional trip to Spain in 2016 and 
one Explorer attend the World Jamboree 
in Japan. 

The Group that headed to Spain made 
use of the fantastic beach facilities by 
spending their days paddle boarding, 
sailing, kayaking and snorkelling – plenty 
of time of the water badges earned and 
issued. Their evenings were spent 
visiting the local town, climbing and 
perfecting archery skills. The excursion 
day was spent in Barcelona with a trip to 
the Nou Camp. 

 

 

The new term saw Beaver colonies hold 
their second sleepover of the year by 
joining up with the 10th Craigalmond in 
December at Fordell Firs to gain the 
Outdoor Challenge Award. It was an 
adventure to say the least, the bridge 
closure lead to creative travel to get them 
all there.  

The Beavers have also been working on 
their Personal Challenge Award and 
Personal Skills Award this year and saw 
the completion of many Bronze Chief 
Scout and Moving on Awards  

In their 100th Birthday year Cubs have 
had a number of adventure’s starting last 
year with camp at the Craig’s where they 
made their own space outfits. 

They have also had a Scottish themed 
night and attended the Observatory in the 
completion of the Astrometry badge. 
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Sixers and seconders joined the Scouts 
for their annual four day camp during the 
April holidays. The weather was a tad 
wet, ducks took up residence on the 
camp site as we re-routed camp to 
Edinburgh to enjoy a less extreme Bear 
Grylls theme. 
 
The Scouts have had a number of 
themed camps over the past year. Last 
year they had ‘I’m a Scout Get Me Out of 
Here’ at Lampwing Lodge, a Halloween 
Themed Zodiac camp and they had their 
Bear Grylls theme in April this year at 
Auchingillen/Bonaly. As part of their 
Outdoor Challenge badge they were 
challenged to site service at Bonaly. The 
task was to start to clear the Roman Bath 
but the Scouts decided that they weren’t 
leaving the job half done so every stone, 
leaf and millimetre of earth was removed 
to allow the water to once again run clear. 
The Scouts also entered District 
Camping Competition and for the second 
year running we finished second. Well 
done to the four Scouts who represented 
the 88th! 
 
The Explorers, not to be out done by the 
other sections, have been equally 
energetic. Badges include Swimming 
Stage 5, Performing Arts and Hikes Away 
with more underway. 
They have held their first Fundraiser, a 
karaoke night, which was hugely 
successful. They have also had a number 
of practice hikes for the Bronze DofE hike 
in October of this year and Explorers also 
attended the Young Leader training 
weekend at the beginning of the year. 
 
The new Scouting programme is off to a 
roaring start within the 88th. Young 
people are rapidly gaining their Activity 
Badges and Challenge Awards from all 
the sections as they lead and inspire 
each programme. As the Group looks 
forward to its 80th Birthday plans next 
year we can commemorate those in its 
past and look to the future celebratory 
plans alongside dedicated volunteers 
and amazing young people.  

 

 Archie Johnston, GSL 88th 

102nd Clermiston 

Beavers have been working towards 
several badges this year.  They have 

been to Tesco to do Farm to Fork where 
they all gained a badge from Tesco’s. 

At Christmas they had a joint night with 
the Cubs and went to Jungle Adventure. 
Cubs have also been working towards 
their badge collection. 

Scouts have just returned from their first 
camp to Fordell Firs.  We also had 6 
Scouts take part in the Bethany Sleepout 
to raise awareness for the homeless. 

We have managed to keep 7 older 
Scouts who are of Explorer age and hope 
that we can feed from East Craigs and 
Craigsbank to make the unit bigger. 

 

Since last summer we have 3 new 
leaders, 1 Beaver Assistant, 1 Scout 
Leader and a Scout Assistant. 

All the groups attended the community 
carol service at St Andrews church. 

Once again this year we will be taking 
part in the Gala parade. 

As of today we have 2 youths in the main 
gang of Gang Show. 

Cath Jackson, GSL 102nd  

122nd Comely Bank 

As a group, we’ve had another great year 
with an active program across all 
sections. While we’re all still getting to 
grips with the new challenge badges, the 
majority of members in all sections are 
well on the way to earning the relevant 
Chief Scout Awards. Thankfully, all of our 
sections are now using OSM for our 
admin and our records are moving up 
with the members electronically. This full 
transition to digital record keeping has 
been very successful and has allowed 
leaders to focus on program.  
We’ve run successful group activities this 
year. One highlight was our annual 
Pinewood Derby, a home-made toy car 
racing night of madness. Another 
highlight, and something a little different 
for us was our set-up of a ‘JOTI drop-in’ 
in October. We set up several Raspberry 
PI stations connected to JOTI chat rooms 
and invited members of all sections to 
drop in over the course of the weekend to 
take part.  
It hasn’t all been about us though, as part 
of Community Week, we contributed to 
Broughton high School’s Septemberfest 
with members of all sections arriving on 

the day to help move Furniture, litter pick 
and generally help out where needed.  
Beavers  

Our young leaders have been heavily 
involved in the planning and 
implementation of the Beaver program. 
They have mostly focussed on Scouting 
skills like tent pitching and pioneering. 
However, some less traditional Scouting 
skills like taekwondo have been 
introduced and enjoyed too! We’re 
pleased to report that in the last 12 
months we have seen a rise in the 
number of eager Beavers choosing to do 
some additional activity badges like 
‘animal friend’ and ‘sports activity’ by 
working on them at home.  
The Beavers are very much looking 
forward to the District Fun Day in 
September and some nights away in the 
near future.  
Cubs  

The 122nd Cubs are not long back from 
the District ‘Centelebration’ camp which 
was considered by all to be a resounding 
success. This was the second 
opportunity for nights away in 2016 with 
members taking part in the District 
sleepover at Deep Sea World back in 
February. We also plan to visit Fordell in 
June for another Cubs 100 camp then will 
be looking to run a senior Cub camp later 
on in the year to prepare some of the 
older Cubs for Scouts.  

 
 
While we have been out in the fresh air 
as much as possible, for some, the 
highlight of the last 12 months was an 
indoor activity. The Cubs cooked a three 
course meal for their families, laid and 
waited tables. There were even a few 
speeches to welcome guests.  
Scouts  

Like the other sections, the Scouts have 
had a very busy year and have been 
working towards their Chief Scout Gold 
awards. This month, seven PLs and 
APLs completed their expedition on the 
Pentlands which completed the award for 
one of them and brought another five 
very close to completion.  
 

 
The Scout troop have managed to fit in 
some district events in the middle of our 
busy program. The Cooking Competition 
was greatly enjoyed by the two teams we 
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entered with one of our teams bringing 
home the trophy. The Camping 
Competition was also great fun and while 
we didn’t bring home a trophy, it turns out 
that one of our teams will be able to bring 
the same people back next year without 
breaking the age limit so other groups 
should expect to see us back with more 
experience next year!  
We are looking forward to our week long 
Summer Camp at Loch Awe in August. 
With 38 troop members signed up to join 
us, this is possibly the highest uptake 
since the Troop started in 1926!  
We’re also looking forward to our exciting 
trip to Spejdernes Lejr, the Danish 
National Jamboree in 2017. Again, 
uptake has been high with 30 Scouts 
joining us on this journey. Let the 
fundraising come. 

Graeme Robertson, GSL 122nd  

125th Corstorphine 

The Group sections have been busy over 
the last year partaking in a wide variety of 
activities, visits and camps as well as 
District and Regional involvement. Our 
numbers have grown steadily with our 
Beaver Colony working around full 
capacity and these number now trickling 
through to other sections. 

Beavers – 

Through their balanced programme, 
covering badge work each week the 
Colony has been awarding over a 102 
activity badges with 5 Beavers achieving 
their Bronze Award. They have had fun 
learning about Food Bank – collecting 
22.5kg packing them into boxes. Their 
trip to Tesco (Farm to Fork Project) was 
a definite highlight. 

Cubs –  

Working hard through their challenge 
badges towards their Silver award, and 
many activity badges along the way, our 
Cubs have had an evening at Port Edgar 
sailing/kayaking, a night climbing at 
Ratho, an overnight stay at Deep Sea 
World, 3 have taken part in Edinburgh 
Gang Show 2015 and 4 have auditioned 
for 2016. The have also provided a guard 
of honour at the GSL’s wedding and 
taken part in District Centenary Camp 
where one was presented their Silver 
Award. 

Scouts -  

Having started the year with low numbers 
the Troop is growing with the trickling 
through of Cubs.  The Scouts are keen to 
be involved in just about anything and we 
have been working towards a number of 
their challenge badges with the aim of 
completing their Gold award as well as 
many activity badges. An evening at Port 

Edgar sailing/kayaking, several night 
hikes in the Pentland Hills, learning about 
others through the Bethany Trust 
sleepover and the national Million Hands 
project.  The Troop has also be involved 
in local community action assisting our 
Church host with their application and 
projects around being recognised as an 
Eco-congregation. We have a very good 
relationship with the local Explorer Scout 
Group and a number of our Troop have 
progressed on from us. 

Martin Gray GSL 125th  

150th Murrayfield 

Beavers 
The Colony is full with 24 Beavers and 12 
on the waiting list. 6 Beavers gained their 
Chief Scout’s Bronze Award during the 
year. Activities have included visiting and 
sponsoring an animal at the zoo, going to 
Tesco for the Farm2Fork trail, attending 
the Gang Show and going to see The 
Wizard of Oz. In the next few weeks the 
Beavers are planning to visit Gorgie 
Farm, visit Blair Atholl International 
Jamborette on visitor’s day, visit the 
Parliament, go to the Observatory to gain 
the Space badge and join in with the 
District Funday.  The Beavers are also 
planning a camp with the Cubs in 
November. 
 
Cubs 
The Pack has 28 Cubs and a waiting list. 
4 Cubs gained their Chief Scout’s Silver 
Award during the year. The Cubs have 
been concentrating on Challenge 
Badges recently in order to transition to 
the new programme. The delay in 
implementing the new programme was 
due to the lack of leaders in the Cub 
section. The Cubs are working on the Our 
World Challenge Award and will be 
celebrating Swedish National Day. The 
Pack is also due to receive a visit from 
the local community policeman. 
 
Scouts 
The Troop has 15 Scouts. 9 Scouts 
attended a camp at The Craigs Scout 
campsite at Torphichen from 15-17 April. 
Other activities have included visits to the 
Scottish Parliament and to Murrayfield, 
as well as a night hike in the Pentlands, a 
Mexican cooking evening and plenty 
more. The Troop has made steady 
progress on challenge and activity 
badges and expects to present a couple 
of Chief Scout's Gold Awards before the 
end of term. 
 
Group 
The Group ran a bottle stall at the 
Corstorphine Fair on 4 June and will be 
holding its AGM at Longcraig on 18 June. 
The Longcraig event will see the youth 
members play at pirates both on and off 

the water while the parents take part in 
the AGM and host a barbeque.  
 
The main challenge facing the Group is 
the lack of leaders, particularly in the 
Beaver and Cub sections. The work 
commitments of the existing leaders and 
increased member numbers is stretching 
the ability of each section to run 
successfully.  

Martin Brown, Interim GSL 150th  
 

ADC’s Reports 

 ADC BEAVERS 
All Beaver colonies are currently running 
a varied programme through each term 
including badge work, fund raising, 
outdoor activities, and local visits. Some 
highlighted areas are listed below 

1st Kirkliston are making strides with their 
new hall plans. Purchase of land 
approved, further funding avenues 
researched and planning permission will 
be sought once purchase confirmed. 
Contemplation of setting up new charity 
and committee in relation to the new hall. 
1st Kirkliston also have a new colony 
started with a new Beaver leader, 
meaning they now have two colonies of 
Beavers each week. 

16th East Craigs have a healthy number 
of Beavers currently attending with a full 
waiting list. 

21st South Queensferry have gained a 
Beaver leader, however the waiting list 
remains full and so they are continuing in 
their attempts to recruit more leaders. 

71st St Anne's have had a recent intake 
of a large number of Beavers and are 
enjoying a healthy sized colony 

125th St Ninnian's have started a waiting 
list for Beavers due to high demand for 
places and are running a rota of parent-
helpers to assist the leaders in running 
the colony. 

With Martin Elliot moving from the ADC 
(Beavers) to DDC role Susan Sibbald has 
been appointed as the new ADC for 
Beavers. 

In recent weeks each colony has been 
running a competition for Beavers to 
design a badge to celebrate the Beavers' 
30th anniversary. The winner of this 
competition will have his/hers badge 
created and all Beavers in the colonies 
will receive this badge at the 
commencement of the new term after the 
summer holiday. 

To celebrate the 30th anniversary there 
is a fun day planned for September at 
Bonaly, this will include a wide variety of 
activities such as; knot-tying, insect 
house making, backwoods cooking, and 



CRAIGALMOND DISTRICT SCOUT COUNCIL ANNUAL REVIEW 
213:21:13 PM15  213:21:13 PM16 | Issue 1  

10 

 

 

wide games. In the traditional manner of 
all fun days the event will be finished with 
songs around a camp fire. 

There is a meeting scheduled in June for 
all Beaver Leaders to attend along with 
the ADC to discuss plans and ideas for 
the forthcoming year. 

 Sue Sibbald, ADC Beavers 

 ADC CUBS 
By any measure, Cub Scouting is the 
most exciting place to be right now and 
the run-up during the last 12 months has 
been simply the best.  Always a popular 
section, national publicity during 2015 
(the Year of Adventure) prior to the 
centenary and the Wildest Birthday Party 
celebrations in 2016 has attracted more 
young people than ever before.  Thanks 
to the brilliant efforts of leaders and 
helpers, the 21 packs in the district 
continue to grow and flourish.  Following 
the transition to the refreshed badge  
programme, leaders are delivering an 
even better programme and  more Chief 
Scouts Silver awards with the new 
challenge and activity badges which lead 
up to them, are being awarded.  Leaders 
continue put in a great deal of effort to 
deliver this for our young people, which is 
greatly appreciated. 

Achievements and highlights include;-   

 Annual Football competition in 

June 2015 

 Taster water sport sessions in 

June at Longcraig  

 Deep Sea world sleepover in 

February 2016  

 Centelebration – Cubs 100 

camp at Bonaly May 2016    

It is worth mentioning that the ever 
popular Cubs annual football tournament 
run By Russell Shoulder and his team 
goes from strength to strength with fierce 
competition between packs for the 
coveted district trophy.    

Thanks to Elin Barnett and team for 
driving on Longcraig water sport 
sessions and the Deep Sea World 
sleepover in the face of an untimely 
closure of the Forth road bridge! After the 
December date cancelled, an amazing 
night under the shark infested waters at 
Deep Sea World was eventually held in 
February, proving that not only sharks but 
also excited Cub Scouts, never sleep! 

Finally, in May, Centelebration, the 
biggest district weekend camp for some 
time was held at Bonaly.  Massive 
support from leaders in 17 Cub packs, 
helpers and parents resulted in over 350 
people enjoying a great camping 
weekend with a wide range of excellent 
leader-run outdoor activities – even the 

weather was glorious and the sun shone 
for the whole weekend.   

Looking forward to the challenge for the 
district Cub team is to learn and build on 
these successes  and establish good 
communications with packs across the 
district, and find out the best ways  the 
district team can support youth-led 
Scouting. What our Cub Scouts want 
from Scouting is crucial to success, the 
key is how best to support leaders in 
delivering exactly that.   

Some staff changes have occurred since 
2015, when Ian Hunter was appointed to 
the role of ADC Cubs, which had been 
vacant for some years.  Thanks are due 
to him for building a new Cubs district 
team, recruiting Kathleen Pullen and 
myself as Distinct Cub Scout Leaders.  
When Ian stepped down earlier this year, 
I was delighted to take on the role, with a 
very exciting and challenging year for 
Cub Scouting ahead. With the Cubs 100 
year just about half way through, the 
wildest birthday party is set to continue, 
and Craigalmond Cubs are in great 
shape and can’t wait for part two! 

Iain McBride, ADC Cubs 

DISTRICT SCOUT LEADER 

With my recent appointment as District 
Scout Leader in April, I am looking 
forward to working with all the Scout 
Leaders and Scouts across the District. It 
has been a while since we have had 
anyone in post and my plan is to; 

 Create a calendar of District 

Events that are already being 

held 

 Update the calendar with new 

events and competitions 

 Support Groups across the 

District with Regional Events 

 Support the District with the help 

of other leaders in the planning, 

organisation and running of 

District Competitions and 

Events 

 Work to support the Scout 

Leaders where possible 

My first District Event I attended as DSL 
was the Camping Competition at 
Borthwick Castle.  

A big thank you to the Leaders and 
Explorers who helped plan and run the 
competition and thank you to the Leaders 
who supported and gave their Scouts the 
opportunity to compete. 

All the Scouts who attended where put to 
the test in various skills over the weekend 
but most of all, had fun and learnt new 
skills at the same time. 

Well done to the 30th Team who came out 
on top and went home with what has to 
be one of the heaviest trophies I have 
come across. 

It goes without saying, that everyone in 
the District wish them luck in the Zonal 
Qualifiers next weekend. 

Feedback from the competition has been 
noted and for the most part, was positive 
and will be used to shape next year’s 
Camping Competition.  

 Mark Annison, DSL 

Explorers 

Explorers within the District continue to 
thrive and deliver a varied programme 
across the District through 8 Units and a 
membership of 127 Explorers supported 
by 27 adult Explorer Scout leaders. 

The best illustration of the breadth and 
diversity of Explorer Scouting in 
Craigalmond is from a snapshot across a 
sample of Unit programmes (recognising 
that there will be many noteworthy 
omissions): 

– Burns Night, Wild Cooking, 
Powerboating, Media Badge project 
work, Monopoly set around the streets of 
Edinburgh, Night Hikes, Cooking, Movie 
Night, Media Relations Badge work, 
Swimming, Skiing, Chippie Challenge, 
contacting Danish Scouts via Skype in 

readiness for an international camp 
experience, canoeing on the Canal, BBQ 
on Cramond Island, DofE Expedition 
Training, and a Crime Night. As 
reassurance the photograph of a 
Craigalmond Explorer below with a 
Police Constable was not the conclusion 
of the Crime Night but from the Monopoly 
event! 

The Young Leader scheme continues to 
prove attractive, with a successful 
training weekend held at the beginning of 
the year, where YL's completed modules 
A, G and K as well as fitting in a large 
game of Edinburgh monopoly. The 
continuing training programme attracts 
YL's from across the District, allowing 
them to share experiences across Units.  
An additional benefit from the YL scheme 
is the support Explorers provide to many 
of the other sections through their Young 
Leader assignments, and at events such 
as 2016 Celebration Camp for Cubs and 
Scout Camping Competition.  
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It is a real positive that a number of units 
provide Duke of Edinburgh Award (DofE) 
training given the extra demands this 
makes on time and resources, with 
Explorers at the Douglas Brown and 
Graeme Allan Units currently undertaking 
training for Bronze Expeditions later this 
year. This will be an area of focus next 
year for the District team in how best to 
provide DofE to all Explorers who wish to 
participate, and to promote the 
associated Explorer Scout Awards 
leading to the Queen’s Scout Award 
given the common core DofE 
requirements. 

Explorers have taken many wider 
opportunities beyond the core 
programme and training, often with a 
strong community element - attendees at 
the World Jamboree in Japan, 
undertaking Young Person 
spokesperson training and 
representation at YouShape and 
Scotshape conferences, promoting the 
Christmas Peace Light initiative, and at 
the Memorial Service for Srebrenica at St 
Giles Cathedral, and Remembrance Day 
parades. 

Camping remains a very popular theme 
in most Unit programmes – with a wide 
range of Unit camps within the UK, and 
Cramond and South Queensferry having 
completed camps abroad in the 
Netherlands and Switzerland, while the 
Pink Panthers are planning their trip to 
the Danish National Jamboree in 2017. 
The Zodiac Plus Award continues to 
challenge Explorers to camp throughout 
the year and in novel locations - with the 
Pink Panthers camping in the “Secret” 
Bunker in Fife this month. 

Granton and Cramond through their 
partnership with the 87th and 82nd Groups 
and their Sea Scouts operate a 
programme with a strong aquatic theme 
spanning sailing, windsurfing, 
powerboating, and canoeing on the local 
canals, Forth and further afield. 

Explorer Scouting within the District 
remains healthy overall with girls now 
representing 24% of the membership and 
demand for another Unit being assessed. 
Dedicated District support for Explorers is 
increasing with the appointment of a 
District Explorer Scout Commissioner 
and Administrator to support the 

continuing growth and development of 
Explorers in the District.  

 

In closing I hope this report and the photo 
collage below brings to life both the 
contribution of the 25 Explorer Scout 
Leaders and all of their supporters in 
making Explorer Scouts such as positive 
experience, and the immense recognition 
due for their commitment and 
enthusiasm. 

David Newton, DESM 

Scout Network 

Another busy year for the Network! 
Particular highlights have been ‘Powder 
Paint Obstacle Mud Mess’ – just as 
chaotic as it sounds - , a James Bond-
style ‘Casino and Cocktails’ night and 
plenty antics in the great outdoors (a 
Pentlands camp hike and pub lunch; 
skiing and many others).  

 

I’ve been delighted to see greater 
involvement in Network at national level 
with the guys and gals attending Dundee 
Network’s annual Halloween camp and 
the 12 Pubs of Christmas, speaking at 
the Network Burns Supper and planning 
to staff the upcoming Blair Atholl 
Jamborette in July – all great 
opportunities to meet Scouts from across 
the country. 

 

Indeed, Blair Atholl will represent the final 
box to tick for one of our number’s 
Queen’s Scout Award – 18-year-old 
Daniel has been working flat out for the 
last several years. All our members are 
also Leaders in Craigalmond and other 
districts across Scotland, with Andrew 
recently completing his Wood Badge 
training.  

As always, I’m extremely proud of my 
‘rabble’ – party animals and dedicated 
members of the Scout Association in 
equal measure! Newcomers aged 18-25 
always welcome. 

 Lisa McReadle, DSNL 

Scout Active Support Unit 

Unfortunately our membership is very 
small, regardless of that fact the A.S.U 
has supported the District in various ways 
over the last year. 

Supporting explorers with Santa’s Sleigh, 
Cub Football, making piles of 
sandwiches for the District training 
weekend, Pinewood Derby, catering at 
Cramond Cub Camp, helping Kirkliston 
with their group BBQ at Beescraigs 
Country Park, running bases at the Cubs 
100th Birthday Camp. 

It is difficult to know why ex leaders 
cannot be recruited to join this section of 
the Scout movement. Perhaps they feel 
that they have done their “bit” and are 
frightened that they might end up running 
a group or pack again. 

This is not the object of the Adult Support 
Unit we are around to help out whenever 
needed. 

 Experience and skills never go amiss so 
please encourage leaders to think about 
the A.S.U. when they tender there 
resignation. 

 Diane Ross, DSASUM 

Scout Active Support Unit 
(Corstorphine) 

They say a picture is worth a thousand so 
I’m saving you a diatribe of four thousand 
and cutting it down to 2 pictures and a 
few more words of a descriptive nature to 
say what we did last year. 

Like every year the SASU tries to do what 
it says on the tin. However, availability for 
tasks is limited for various reasons not 
least of which is age related !! 

In no specific order and according to 
memory, such as it is, the following 
activities were carried out :- 

 We answered an appeal for last 
minute help from the Edinburgh 
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Gaelic Choir to cater for their 
Burns’ Supper as they’d been 
let down by a caterer. 

 We held, in the Magnet car park, 
another successful Bedding 
Plant Sale which, from 
comments, seems to be 
established as a much looked 
for event for Corstorphine 
locals. 

 One of our members, with 
Beaver experience, helped out 
a Group when lack of Leaders 
threatened cancellation of a 
regular Beaver meeting. 

 We supported the smooth 
running of the 122nd Group with 
their annual Pinewood Derby 
event. An event for model cars 
racing down a slope to 1/10000 
of a second. Even the F1 GP 
don’t measure that close! 

 
 Some of our members who 

were available help the South 
Queensferry Group by doing the 
BBQ while they held their AGM. 

 Likewise some of the members 
helped the 26th Group by doing 
a BBQ at their AGM/awards 
night at Almondell Country Park 

 Some members helped with the 
scoring and playing timetable at 
the District Cub Football 
Competition at Mary Erskine’s 

 We assisted with the 
registration for the District Flag 
Competition at Bonaly. 

 We held for members a summer 
outing on a barge run the 
Linlithgow Canal Society. 
Followed by our Annual Review 
at the Abida restaurant. 

 We, as a local organisation, 
again helped with stewarding, at 
the ever increasing in size, 
Remembrance Service at the 
War Memorial organised by the 
Corstorphine Trust. 

 

Our numbers are slightly reduced but 
hopefully we can at some time in the 
future be of assistance and support to 
Groups and the District when it comes to 
Scouting activities. 

Robert Young, Corstorphine SASUM 

Contacts 

website: www.craigalmond.org.uk 

 

 Chair Russell Shoulder 

chair@craigalmond.org.uk 

 Secretary Alastair Elliot 

secretary@craigalmond.org.uk 

 Treasurer Michael Cockburn 

treasurer@craigalmond.org.uk 

 DC Mark Hesketh 

DC@craigalmond.org.uk 

 DDC Dev Martin Elliot 
ddc.development@craigalmond.org

.uk 

 DDC Prog Graeme Robertson 
ddc.groups@craigalmond.org.uk 

 Chair appointments Committee 
Aileen Thomson 
appt.chair@craigalmond.org.uk 

 ASU Manager Diane Ross 
asu.manager@craigalmond.org.uk 

 Elected members 
o John Naylor 
o Al Reid 
o Diane Ross 
o Susan Ross 
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